
 
 
 
 

    NOTICE AND AGENDA 
 

BROCKVILLE - 1000 ISLANDS REGIONAL TACKABERRY 
AIRPORT COMMISSION MEETING 

 

Tuesday, November 24, 2015 
 

4:00 PM 
 

BROCKVILLE - 1000 ISLANDS REGIONAL TACKABERRY AIRPORT 
 

 
  

1. Minutes of the October 20, 2015 Meeting  

2. Disclosure of Interest 

3. Brock Air Services October 2015 Report (attached) 

4. Summary of October 2015 Air Traffic Movements (attached) 

5. Summary of October 2015 Airport Revenues (attached) 

6. Summary of October 2015 Airport Fuel Revenue (attached) 

7. Action Item Update 

8. New Business 

 



BROCKVILLE – 1,000 ISLANDS REGIONAL  

TACKABERRY AIRPORT 
http://www.brockvilleairport.com 

Our Mission Statement: 

“Attract new business to the Brockville region, provide air ambulance/search and rescue facilities while 

maintaining a public destination facility that reflects well on the local community.” 

 

Airport Month End Report for OCTOBER 2015 
 

CURRENT MONTH END AIRCRAFT MOVEMENTS: 
(Recorded visually from 07:30 to 16:30 and via Unicom, radio reception playback from 16:31 to 07:29) 

Statistics inside brackets refer to the previous year’s records. 

 

      TRAINING         PRIVATE        BUSINESS  GOVERNMENT AIR AMBULANCE 

    2988 (3768)      380 (503)         12 (28)        24 (48)           6 (4) 

 

AIRCRAFT MOVEMENTS TO DATE 

        TRAINING       PRIVATE        BUSINESS  GOVERNMENT AIR AMBULANCE 

   9636 (13166)    3610 (5689)      212 (276)       168 (602)        88 (56) 

Effective Jan 1
st

, 2012:  Business aircraft will include Hydro One and pipeline patrol helicopters 

             Government aircraft will include; OPP, RCMP, MNR, DND and Canadian Coast Guard 

 

The Current Month’s Aircraft Movements of Interest 

Helicopters: 3 Augusta Westland 139 (ORNGE Air Ambulance), 5 pipeline patrol (TransCanada 

Pipelines), 1 R.C.A.F. (Search & Rescue), 1 Ontario Provincial Police and 4 Canada 

Coast Guard, 

Fixed Wing: 1 Beechcraft King Air 200 turboprop (R.C.A.F.) 

 

ITEMS PERTAINING TO AVIATION SAFETY AND AERODROME SECURITY 

 

1. Oct 3,4,10,11,12, the Airport Manager issued a Notice To Airmen (NOTAM) pertaining to 

Air Cadet gliding activity at the airport. 

Cont’d… 

 

 

http://www.brockvilleairport.com/
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Aviation Safety & Aerodrome Security cont’d 

 

2. Oct 26, the Airport Manager attempted to issue a NOTAM advising of soft field 

conditions pertaining to Runway 16/34.  However, the NOTAM office advised that since 

“No Winter Maintenance Rwy 16/34” has already published in the Canada Flight 

Supplement, the NOTAM, as requested, would not be accepted. 

 

ITEMS PERTAINING TO AERODROME MAINTENANCE AND EQUIPMENT 

 

1. Oct 7, the Airport Manager conducted a scheduled, monthly inspection of the 

NonDirectional Beacon transmitter.  No faults were discovered and recorded.   

2. Oct 28, the Airport Manager changed a burned out sealed beam lamp (there are two) on 

the airport rotating beacon.  Two replacement, sealed beam lamps and two, new wind 

socks were ordered and will be held, as spares, in the airport parts inventory. 

3. Oct 30, it was noticed that one of the north facing doors, on the City owned hangar, had 

failed.  A service technician, from Hansler Doors, determined that the fault was with a 

drive belt, on the motor that operates the door.  A replacement belt was installed. 

 

GENERAL REMARKS 

 

1.  Oct 21, a small group of local hunters signed agreements, with the City of Brockville, to 

remove deer from the airport property.  On October 6th, Dean Glover received an e-

mail, from Mr. Nick Taylor, Ontario Region, Transport Canada, advising that “There 

would be no airspace restrictions applicable to such a rifle hunt.  Any airport closure, if 

deemed necessary, would need to be coordinated with NavCanada”.    

It is the Airport Operator’s opinion that one of the reasons that the deer are moving 

onto the airport property, in such large herds during the late winter months, is to forage 

for remnants left over after the autumn, soya bean harvest.  Perhaps, changing that 

crop from soya bean, to hay, would be a viable solution to the hazard created by having 

deer in close proximity and occasionally, wandering onto an active runway. 

2. Access to the airport rotating beacon is currently accomplished by laying an extension 

ladder against the eave of the City hangar roof and having someone, on the ground, 

steady the ladder, while an airport staff member climbs up the ladder holding a 

replacement, sealed beam lamp in one hand.   

It has recently been learned that an Ontario Ministry of Labour regulation (Work 

Positioning and Access Systems IV. 7. Ladders) requires “When working above three 



meters (10 ft), secure the ladder.  The top of a straight or extension ladder should be 

secured to an independent anchorage to prevent lateral movement”.  Hence, it is 

suggested that ladder guards be permanently anchored, to the City Hangar roof eave.   

This would stabilize the ladder, reduce the potential for serious injury to the climber and 

satisfy the mentioned regulation.  Other alternatives, to consider, would be to simply 

hire a bucket truck, when access to the rotating beacon is required or, to install an 

enclosed ladder that would be permanently fixed to the wall and eave of the hangar.  

This would eliminate the need to have someone steady the base of an extension ladder. 

A rotating beacon sealed beam lamp is replaced at least once per year. 

3. The Airport Manager has noted that there is a cost associated with the City’s use of a 

credit card machine for the processing of fuel and airport user fees.  It is estimated that 

the cost is $0.33/$100 sale.  It may be worth considering adjusting the fee structure to 

cover that cost, if not already compensated for. 

 

 

 

End of the October 2015 Airport Month End Report 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 








